BOLROA FALL 2005 NEWSLETTER

Status of Rezoning

by Walt Bates

In July we received a unanimous approval from the Land O' Lakes town board supporting the Black Oak properties rezoning drive. We have heard back from all 108 owners though in five cases all we have is a signed Certified Mail receipt. But in the eyes of the Vilas County Zoning Commission that constitutes "proof of advisement" and they will likely rezone those properties. Our three NO voters will be offered the chance to make a presentation before the County Board to support their logic and the decision of the board will be final for those properties. The other 100 owners have all voted for the effort. There are two County Boards (the Planning and Zoning Committee and the Board of Supervisors) that will hear our petition and given the scheduling of their monthly meetings this could easily stretch well into the winter. All owners will be advised of the time and place of these meetings by dedicated mailings from the zoning office in mid-September. We didn't start this effort any too early as a drive through Minocqua will demonstrate. New condo rental complexes are popping up in that area as well as on the Eagle Chain. Such a development would thoroughly decimate what we love about Black Oak Lake not to mention vastly increasing the threat of milfoil. 

 

Safety on the Water
by Walt Bates

As we discussed at the annual meeting, the June 2 boat collision on the Eagle Chain was a wake-up call for us. The layout of that shoreline is identical to the point in front of the Jim Bates' property. Buoys will probably be placed off of Jim's point every summer to keep boats further from shore and giving more time for avoidance. As in all previous years the most egregious boat driving (as well as trash throwing) is done by non-owners - folks with no ownership stake. Sounds like another good reason for rezoning.

 

Boat Parade Results
Small Boat Division: 

· First to Ed & Barb Hook's 50th Anniversary

· Second to the Lauer's Men in Black Oak

· Third to Isaac Smith's Wood Power.

Pontoon Boat Division: 

· First to Madigan's Island 

· Second to Annin's Energizer Bunny 

· Third to the Kuglitsch's. 

The six parade judges decided not to judge Dirk Meyer's illuminated flag float with the 4th of July parade entries. Instead they commissioned the creation of a special award thanking Dirk for his highly patriotic effort that we all enjoyed nightly for over a week. We appreciate it, Dirk! Thank you!
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Invasives and Black Oak Lake
by Ed Hook

A new sign is being installed at the public beach.  The sign will encourage all lake users to Protect Black Oak Lake by removing all aquatic plants from watercraft, motors and trailers before launching and that monitors may ask to inspect boats and trailers.  The sign further indicates that all beach users should take bait and trash home for disposal and indicate beach hour use and no overnight camping.  
Our Invasive Species Watch is active.  Several residents on BOL have brought aquatic plant samples to be identified.  All were northern milfoil (a good kind) except one which was found on a trailer parked at the beach.  The trailer had Eurasian Water Milfoil on it and the boat had already been launched.  Ed Hook and Bob Pierce found the fishermen of the boat in question and informed them of the serious potential consequences and illegality of not removing aquatic plants from a boat and trailer.  The fishermen were from out of town and had just come from Big Sand Lake which has Eurasian Water Milfoil.  In the early Fall, a limnologist from White Water Associates will join Bob and Ed and survey Black Oak Lake, looking for any invasive plants.  More education and beach monitoring are being planned.

We have joined with other lakes in the Township of Land O' Lakes to form a Land O' Lakes Township Lake Association.  The emphases of this group is sharing  information regarding infestation of aquatic species, sharing effective ways of combating invasive species, protecting all the lakes, lake monitoring, education and staying in communication with our Town Board regarding township lakes and invasive species.  We could also apply for helpful grants through the larger association.

The Black Oak Lake Preservation Foundation, Inc. continues to grow.  Thanks to all who have contributed to this tax exempt 501(c) (3) foundation.  When making a donation, please remember that your check must be made payable to The Black Oak Lake Preservation Foundation, Inc., NOT BOLROA.  BOLROA is a completely separate not for profit organization and donations to BOLROA are not tax deductible.

Comprehensive Lake Management Plan

by John Annin

Phase 1 of the Comprehensive Lake Management Plan for Black Oak Lake has been completed and the results printed. The publication is titled Black Oak Lake Watershed Protection Program – Phase 1. Copies of the publication are available at a cost of $11.00. Contact John Annin if you would like a copy.

An application for an additional $10,000 grant for phase 2 of the program was submitted to the DNR in July. Assuming we are successful in securing the second grant, work on Phase 2 will start in November. We will continue to work with White Water Associates as our consultant on Phase 2.

Lake Water Quality Testing

by John Annin

As you know, for the last several years, we have been doing lake water quality testing on Black Oak Lake. The purpose of this testing is to monitor the health of the lake in order to head off possible future problems.

This spring many of you remarked that the lake was very clear. In May our water clarity measurement (Secchi Disk reading) was 42 feet. The historical range for May is 13 to 15.5 feet. The Secchi readings through out the summer have continued to be well above average, including a reading of 24 feet in August. While a clear lake may be desirable for our use, it is not necessarily a sign of a healthy lake. 

In any case a significant change has happened. At this time we don’t know the cause of the change. One theory is that the Cisco population has been decimated, possibly by the population of large walleyes, and that this in turn has caused an increase in the zooplankton, which could increase the water clarity. If in fact the Cisco population has been reduced, Black Oak’s population of indigenous Lake Trout could be in jeopardy, because Ciscos are their primary food source. So far this is only a theory. The DNR fisheries people and researchers at the University of Wisconsin Limnology Center at Trout Lake are reviewing the situation.

We will continue to follow what is happening and keep you informed.

Phosphorus: Around the Lake in 180 Days

by Susan Knight, PhD, University of Wisconsin Trout Lake Station

Too much of a good thing almost always leads to problems.  This is especially true when it comes to nutrients and lakes.  Lakes need some nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, or they would be as bare as water-filled bathtubs.  Nutrients are necessary for algae and plants, which in turn fuel the entire lake food web from tiny zooplankton to feisty crayfish and from fish fry to trophy muskies.  But with too many nutrients, and especially too much phosphorus, the algae multiply so fast that the lake’s tiny herbivores, the zooplankton, cannot keep up and the lake turns a not so tempting green.  Where do the algae get the phosphorus that allows them to multiply so dramatically? Most people know that lots of phosphorus comes from outside the lake every year, but in many lakes, much of the P stimulating algae growth is recycled from within the lake.

When the phosphorus enters a lake from outside it is called external loading and it is easy to see or understand the sources.  The phosphorus may come from a readily identifiable source called a point source, such as a pipe from an upstream wastewater treatment plant.  It may come from less conspicuous or non point sources, such as runoff from fertilized lawns or as leachate from ineffective septic systems.  Both point and non point sources of phosphorus increase the total amount of phosphorus in the lake

Upon entering a lake, phosphorus may be immediately taken up by algae or bacteria and become part of the food chain.   Or, if the water is well oxygenated, it may form an insoluble compound with iron and sink to the bottom.  It may also attach to organic particles, again sinking to the bottom.  Even if algae take up the phosphorus, it will eventually fall to the bottom of the lake as part of a dead algae cell, in excreted fecal material or as part of a dead critter higher in the food chain.  Whatever the vehicle, most of the phosphorus that comes into the lake, eventually ends up on the bottom of the lake.  If the phosphorus stayed at the bottom, and we could control the external loading, we could more successfully control runaway algae growth.  But, it doesn’t stay put and that leads to trouble.

As summer or winter progresses, bacteria are busy decomposing all the dead organic stuff that has been raining down to the bottom of the lake.  Decomposition consumes oxygen and the bottom of the lake becomes anoxic, meaning there is no dissolved oxygen in the water.  (This can also lead to winter and summer fish kills but that is a story for another day).  Phosphorus bound to the iron in oxygen-rich waters is released as free phosphate (the most biologically valuable form of phosphorus) under these anoxic conditions.  By the end of summer, the bottom layer of water is anoxic but rich in phosphate.  This phosphate might stay entrenched at the bottom forever if not for the change of seasons.  As summer turns to fall, the surface waters begin to cool.  This cool water sinks because cool water is denser than warm water (until the temperature approaches the freezing point).  As the cooler denser water sinks, the lake “turns over” or mixes from the bottom to the top.  Like the “lava” in a lava lamp, the phosphate-rich bottom water is boosted back up to the surface and becomes available for uptake by algae.  This also happens in the spring, but  it is the slightly warmer-than-ice water that sinks, initiating spring turnover and the upwelling of the phosphate-rich bottom waters.  This lava lamp-like circulation is called internal loading and creates an almost never-ending though seasonal, source of phosphorus and may cause fall and spring algae blooms.

This scenario is mostly played out in deeper lakes that stratify into layers of different temperature and oxygen levels in the summer.  Shallow lakes may never stratify in the summer, and may mix continuously throughout the ice-free season.  In these lakes, phosphorus is even more available and is part of the reason that high algae levels often plague shallow lakes.  Carp and other organisms that root around in and stir up sediments are also responsible for phosphorus circulation year round.

Cutting off the external load of phosphorus from point and non-point sources may not lead to an immediate decrease in algae levels.  There will always be some phosphorus resuspension, at least seasonally.  However, the lake’s phosphorus “memory” will slowly fade if the phosphorus inputs decline.  If this external load is diminished, a lake over-endowed with nutrients may eventually see a return to a more natural phosphorus cycling regime.

FAMILY FUN AT THE ANNUAL PICNIC 

By Sara Beedie

The BOLROA Annual Picnic on August 6th at Chain Skimmer Park was a smashing success!  The food from Sunrise was wonderful, the Chain Skimmer Show was flawless and as has been the case most of this summer, the weather was delightful.  What a great evening spent with all of our Black Oak friends!  

Many thanks to all of you who volunteered with serving and clean up – we couldn’t have done it without your help.

Mark your calendars for next year’s picnic on August 5th – you don’t want to miss it!

Did You Forget To Pay Your Dues?

By Sara Beedie

Your BOLROA organization has been extremely busy over the past several years with numerous issues related to your continuing enjoyment of Black Oak Lake.  What a project to get rid of those Forest Tent Caterpillars several years ago!  Will we be able to prevent a wild Eagle Lodge type development on Black Oak Lake?  Will we continue to be Milfoil free?  These are some of the issues being addressed by your Board and membership and we need your support to continue examining these and other important lake related matters.  

Please send you $25.00 Dues today to: BOLROA, P.O. Box 151, Land O’Lakes 54540

If you are not sure if you have paid give me a call (547-6323 or e-mail me (bdsfish@aol.com) 

ATV Decision Taking Place in October
By Frank Surpless

This past year, the Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources proposed the adoption of a master plan to govern future usage of state territorial land.  The proposed plan includes the construction of a demonstration ATV trail in western Vilas County, beginning at the intersection of County M and U.S. 51, and extending to the Lac du Flambeau reservation.

 

While it is true that Vilas County voters in an advisory referendum soundly defeated by an almost two-to-one vote a proposal to construct on county land an ATV trail from Eagle River to Land O'Lakes and the state line, Dennis Leith, the DNR supervisor in Woodruff, contends that the DNR (and he) must speak for and represent the entire state.  In a telephone call, he pointed out that ATV licenses issued now outnumber snowmobile licenses.  Those license fees are assuming an increasingly larger percentage of DNR income.  Thus the DNR feels that it must pay more attention to the wishes of ATV owners.

 

However, the decision to implement the master plan will be made in October by the Natural Resources Board, a somewhat autonomous eight member agency of the State of Wisconsin.  The board has no mailing address, so Mr. Leith has asked us, and any interested parties, that if we so wish to send letters regarding the proposed ATV trail to him in Woodruff, he will forward them to board members before their meeting.

 

His address: Dennis Leith, Supervisor

                   Department of Natural Resources; Woodruff Area Headquarters

                   8870 Highway J

                   Woodruff, WI  54568
Treasurer’s Report

By Parry Hesselman,  Treasurer

Account Balances (as of August 10, 2005)

Checking

$2,909.89 (Includes Rezoning and Ski Fund)

Rezoning Fund
$585.88   (Contributions from 61 of 108 owners)

Ski Fund

$562.85

General Savings
$3,870.23

Fish Fund

$3,662.61

Black Oak Lake Preservation Foundation, Inc.

Checking:
$2,230.85

Savings:
$612.80

Paid Members

2005      107

2004      125

         2003      153

         2002      132
2005-2006 Events

BOLROA Survivors Dinner

Sunday September 25, 2005

Bent’s Camp 6:00 p.m.

BOLROA Annual Meeting

July 1, 2006

Town Hall 10:00 a.m.

BOLROA Boat Parade

July 4, 2006

Start: Boat Landing 4:00 p.m.

BOLROA Annual Picnic

August 5, 2006

Lake Pleasant 5:00 p.m.

BOLROA Survivors Dinner (2006)

September 24, 2006

Bent’s Camp 6:00 p.m.

50 YEAR PIN

By Jim Surpless
Well folks, can you believe that we are up to 43 current members of BOLROA that have qualified and received their 50 year pins.  Put together, that is 2,150 years spent on Black Oak Lake.  Just in case there is anybody in doubt, that is a great many years.  We know that there are other people that might very well qualify for this award.  Please contact me if you believe that you are that particular person or tell me the name of that person so that I can follow up with your suggestion.  Just to make sure that we are all on the same page, the following is the criteria for receiving our pin:  1. You have spent at least one night on Black Oak Lake for each one of the 50 years though they need not be consecutive.  2. Trips prior to birth do not count.  3. Years gained through marriage do not count.  4. Actual property ownership is not required.  5. Visit may take place at any time during the calendar year.  6. Visit may take place with other people or alone.  7.  Honor system will be in effect for counting of the years.  It is a fun award.  There are no strings attached.  BOLROA pays for the pin.  It's a win-win situation for all of us.  We believe that this a very nice way to honor those that have spent so many years on Black Oak Lake helping make it the wonderful place that it is.

 

                                                                         Jim Surpless

